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Introduction
This guidance represents the Scottish Environment Protection Agency’s view on environmental best practice; nothing in this guidance affects the Operator’s responsibilities under Health & Safety Legislation.
Standard tonal reversing alarms (STRAs)
Standard tonal reversing alarms (STRAs) are commonly used to alert people to the potential dangers associated with reversing vehicles. However, these tonal alarms also have the potential to cause annoyance to noise sensitive receptors in the vicinity of a site. Where vehicle movement comes under the control of an environmental authorisation, SEPA will expect the Operator to carry out a risk assessment to determine the most appropriate mechanism of control. The use of STRAs will not be accepted as a default position in lieu of a proper risk assessment. 
Risk Assessment
Where SEPA regulate noise emissions from waste management sites under Schedule 11 of the Environmental Authorisation (Scotland) Regulations 2018 (EASR) and relevant industrial sites under Schedules 19 and 27 of EASR, the risk assessment should consider the following hierarchy of control:
· Design traffic routing and vehicle selection to avoid / minimise the requirement for vehicle reversing, 
· Switch off alarms and introduce a banksman (a trained and competent person who helps to ensure work activities involving vehicles and mobile plant are carried out safely) where feasible, 
· Where vehicle reversing alarms are required, they should be designed to cause the lowest practical environmental impact; preferably they should be directional broadband noise emitters or automatically adjusted to ambient noise levels. 
Applicants and operators are expected to justify their choice of alarms with reference to the above hierarchy of control and SEPA will set conditions in environmental licences, where appropriate, to reflect noise control requirements. It is the responsibility of the operator to ensure that any conditions of an environmental authorisation are complied with. As such, SEPA would expect operators to introduce such controls as are necessary to ensure that third parties involved in delivery or dispatch activities ensure the environmental impact of their activities, including that from noise emissions, is minimised. 
Disclaimer 
This guidance is based on the law as it stood when the guidance was published.
Whilst every effort has been made to ensure the accuracy of this guidance, SEPA gives no warranty, covenant or undertaking (express or implied) regarding the fitness for purpose of, or any error, omission or discrepancy in this guidance. Reliance on its contents and the contents of any websites that are linked to or from this guidance is entirely at the user’s own risk. SEPA is not liable for any loss or damage that may come from using this guidance. This includes:
· any direct, indirect and consequential losses
· any loss or damage caused by civil wrongs, breach of contract or otherwise.
SEPA reserves the right to depart from this guidance and take appropriate action as it considers necessary or appropriate. Operators are responsible for ensuring that they are compliant with the law. If necessary, independent legal / specialist advice should be sought.
If you would like this document in an accessible format, such as large print, audio recording or braille, please contact SEPA by emailing equalities@sepa.org.uk
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